

2021年高考英语终极猜题卷 全国卷版

本试卷满分120分，考试时间100分钟。

第一部分 阅读理解（共两节，满分40分）

第一节（共15小题；每小题2分，满分30分）

阅读下列短文，从每题所给的四个选项（A、B、C和D）中，选出最佳选项。

A

These days, there are virtual classrooms, virtual museums... Now come virtual summer camps. For those kids who don't want to leave home, they can still enjoy summer camp activities that range from do-it-yourself mini construction projects and exploring technology skills to reading challenges and crafts(工艺). Enter Walmart and Amazon... These companies, not usually in the business of promoting summer camps, are offering their own versions of virtual summer camps.

Amazon

Through Camp Handmade, customers are provided with arts and crafts workshops and a group discussion. What's more, Handmade has a wide selection of offerings from crafting experts, which are available to all campers.

Walmart

Drew Barrymore, Neil Patrick Harris, LeBron James, Mina Menzel and Todd Oldham are stepping outside of their day job to serve as camp counselors(顾问). The celebrities will lead sessions on arts and crafts, fitness and other activities.

Barnes & Noble

The bookstore launched the Summer Reading Program for kids between first and sixth grades. Kids can earn one free book at Barnes & Noble if they read any eight books this summer and record them in this Summer Reading Journal.

BOOK IT!

Parents, join us for our first-ever virtual Camp BOOK IT! Track your kids' reading for the summer in BOOK IT! 's digital dashboard. When kids meet their monthly reading goal, they will receive a free one-topping Personal Pan Pizza.

1. What do Amazon's and Walmart's camps have in common?

A. They use celebrities' influence.

- B. They show kids the life of artists.
- C. They help improve kids' practical ability.
- D. They can strengthen kids' physical health.

2. What is special about BOOK IT! 's camp?

- A. It needs parental involvement.
- B. It has age limits for participants.
- C. It aims to form kids' reading habits.
- D. It rewards kids for completing its tasks.

3. What's the purpose of this text?

- A. To advertise some companies.
- B. To compare some virtual summer camps.
- C. To promote traditional camp activities.
- D. To recommend some virtual summer camps.

B

Dad Tony, after receiving a wrong text from a woman named Syd asking for advice on her dress, decided to spread some joy. "I thought, let's try and make this young lady's day," Tony said. He got his kids together and sent out a series of cute texts that she would never forget.

What he didn't know, however, was how this random act of kindness would impact on his family's lives. The missing child from the cute pictures Tony sent to Syd is called Kaizler, and the reason why he wasn't there, smiling broadly with a thumbs-up along with other children, is that he was with his mom Rachel in the hospital, where he is currently receiving a leukemia(白血病) treatment. "Kaizler is doing well," Tony said. "We still have about a year's worth of treatments to go. He really wanted to try going to kindergarten, so we gave that a shot, but he was getting sick way too often."

Tony and the kids' sweet exchange with Syd went viral online, with people falling in love with the amusing and heartwarming way it unfolded. And now their good deed has had totally unexpected and amazing consequences. "Since this all started we've had over \$ 3,000 donated to our little cancer patient," Tony explained. "That's more than we had got in total over the last 2 years. It's been amazing and is a bigger blessing than anyone could ever know. All your help and support are greatly appreciated."

The reaction surprised Kaizler's mom Rachel very much. "I would also like to thank everyone from the bottom of my heart for all the kind words, all the donations, all the love and support. We honestly would never have been able to make it this far in our journey without every single one of you!"

4. Why did Tony reply to Syd's text?

- A. To praise her dress.
- B. To make her happy.
- C. To ask a favour of her.
- D. To persuade her to donate.

5. What does the underlined phrase "went viral" in paragraph 3 mean?

- A. Appeared suddenly.
- B. Spread quickly.
- C. Updated regularly.
- D. Increased gradually.

6. Which words can best describe Tony?

- A. Considerate and generous.
- B. Humorous and determined.
- C. Kind-hearted and grateful.
- D. Hard-working and optimistic.

7. What message is mainly conveyed in the text?

- A. Do well and have well.
- B. Many hands make light work.
- C. Where there is life, there is hope.
- D. A friend in need is a friend indeed.

C

The trousers known as jeans were the product of a partnership between Jacob Davis and Levi Strauss. They are popular with many generations of people — in America, especially, but also in many other countries. Jeans have different colors these day, but the most common color is the original blue.

One very common material used in the making of jeans is denim(蓝粗棉布). The word "denim" actually came from the French language. Specifically, the city of Nimes, as a major producing center in France, was the setting for much production of the cloth used to make trousers. The cloth became so associated with the city in which it was made that it came to be called "from Nimes", or, in French "de Nimes". And over time "de Nimes" became shortened to "denim".

The color of blue comes from the dye(染料) used in the making of jeans, and that dye was made from indigo, a plant that gives a blue substance. In the late Middle Ages and in the 19th century, as cloth production increased across the European continent and trade between Europe and Asia developed, one trade route that became well-known was the shipping of indigo dye from India to Europe. Nimes was one of the places to which much Indian indigo dye was shipped. Unlike other dyes, which when heated went into the cotton fibers, it was attached to the outside of the cloth. And with each wash, the indigo dye more solidly bonded with the cloth, making the jeans softer and creating the softened blue look that is now so familiar.

Today's dye is artificial. But in many ways, the look and feel haven't changed. What has changed is that the number of producers has increased in a big way and the number of people who wear jeans — blue has increased greatly.

8. What do we know about jeans?

- A. Their birth was a joint effort.
- B. They come in a great many varieties.
- C. They gain most acceptance in America.
- D. Their popularity declines in modern times.

9. What is paragraph 2 mainly about?

- A. The material of jeans.
- B. The origin of denim.
- C. The production of cloth.
- D. The development of denim.

10. What feature does the Indian indigo dye have?

- A. It has a better color effect.
- B. It's very sensitive to high heat.
- C. It mixes easily with cotton fibers.

D. Its color stays unchanged over time.

11. What is the purpose of the text?

- A. To analyze the cause of jeans' popularity.
- B. To introduce the process of making jeans.
- C. To stress the impact of Europe-Asia trade.
- D. To explain the reason for jeans' being blue.

D

The demand for digital audio(音频的) books is growing very rapidly. Let's first look at why this has happened. The busy lifestyle leaves us little time to sit down and read a paper book. Besides, we all have time in the day when we are not really busy mentally. Therefore, we listen and "read" when doing other things.

An audio book, read by a professional narrator(讲述者) who is telling you the story, is an ideal way to "read" books that you wanted to read for long but that lack of time did not permit you to read. Storytelling has a very long tradition and with the new technology, it is gaining popularity again.

"For many people, listening to an audio book is an opportunity to hear an author firsthand," says Mary Beth Roche, president of the Audio Publishers Association. "It's like having the very best lecture series, not just in your own town, but in your own car or home — and at your command, they'll read when YOU are ready to listen."

Audio books used to be thought of as limited special products for only the blind and sight-impaired(视力受损的) or for kids and lazy people who either can not or do not want to read themselves. This has greatly changed over the last few years. A study found that the average listener of audio books is about 45 years of age and has an average yearly income of over \$ 50,000, and at least a college education and often more advanced degrees. And these people have practical knowledge or understanding of the Internet.

Moreover, audio books are especially good for children who hate to read because of problems in school. That way they are familiar with the adventure of using their own imagination to paint their mental pictures of what they hear, rather than just staring at the TV screen. Also, if they have the book and the audio, reading along can help them overcome reading problems.

12. Who most probably like digital audio books?

- A. People who love high-tech products.
- B. People who prefer listening to stories.
- C. People who read anytime and anywhere.
- D. People who cannot spare time for reading.

13. How is paragraph 4 mainly developed?

- A. By doing experiments.
- B. By giving examples.
- C. By analyzing causes.
- D. By making comparisons.

14. What do digital audio books help children do?

- A. Reduce their screen time.
- B. Raise their interest in reading.
- C. Develop their imagination.
- D. Improve their listening skills.

15. Which can be a suitable title for the text?

- A. Audio Books — A Popular Choice Now
- B. Audio Books — An Alternative to Paper Books
- C. Audio Books — A New Source of Knowledge
- D. Audio Books — A New Idea about Reading

第二节（共5小题；每小题2分，满分10分）

根据短文内容，从短文后的选项中选出能填入空白处的最佳选项。选项中有两项为多余选项。

Nowadays, online learning turns out to be more and more practiced. It represents an easy and comfortable method for achieving knowledge in almost every field. 16_____ It is therefore especially beneficial to those who can't go to school for certain reasons. But what are the advantages and disadvantages of online learning?

Although many people still consider traditional classes as the best way to attain knowledge, online learning proves to be a useful option. Students have the chance to study in their own time. It is a great way to study many fields and to improve the level of self-motivation. 17_____ Then there is more time left for hobbies or other activities.

What else? Easy access to all resources of a traditional course helps students learn wherever they are. 18_____ Among other advantages of online learning there are the responsibility and self-discipline(自律) of students.

19_____ At school, students learn how to make friends, be patient, get rid of disappointment, and especially to compete. Online learning cannot offer human interaction. Another disadvantage refers to the fact that online courses cannot deal with thousands of students that try to join discussions.

In conclusion, online learning should be seen as a complement(补充) to and extension of classical forms of learning. 20_____ Each form of learning has every reason to exist.

- A. Online learning reaches more and more people.
- B. Online learning is a great alternative to traditional classes.
- C. However, only in a small group can a student develop properly.
- D. Besides, they are able to attend different courses on the Internet.
- E. Even the best online course can't fully replace face-to-face contact.
- F. Online learning is effective as students can make full use of their time.
- G. But online learning is also effective for those who can't focus their attention.

第二部分 语言知识运用（共两节，满分45分）

第一节（共20小题；每小题1.5分，满分30分）

阅读下面短文，从短文后各题所给的四个选项（A、B、C和D）中，选出可以填入空白处的最佳选项。

It's a rare thing now to get into a new neighborhood and find yourself welcomed by the locals. Yet, Katie and Patrick Smith were accepted with truly 21 when they relocated to Newton. The residents 22 with plates of cookies and dishes.

Katie got pregnant before the 23 and within months of settling in, she gave birth to Rebecca. 24, tests discovered Rebecca was born deaf. The Smiths knew 25 Rebecca was going to take some serious work and 26.

The neighborhood was still 27 to welcome Rebecca with them, but they realized what a(n) 28 the situation was for her parents. They wanted to make things 29 for the family. Learning sign language to help Rebecca learn to 30 as she grew was a great idea. The neighborhood agreed to 31 the task of mastering an entirely second language for the 32 of their youngest

member, although it was indeed 33. When 3-month-old Rebecca learned at a center for the deaf, the 18 residents 34 an instructor, who would help get all of them to be 35 in Rebecca's growth. Neighbors kept things 36 for as long as possible to give the Smiths a surprise. They wanted 37 to interact with Rebecca. Finally, the time came to show the Smiths what they'd 38. As soon as the family arrived, they found the welcoming 39 of their neighbors surrounded them.

Now at every turn, in the street or the grocery store, Rebecca feels 40 every time a neighbor greeted her in a special language — she's part of this community.

- | | | | |
|-----------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------------|
| 21. A. watery eyes | B. firm mouths | C. loose tongues | D. open arms |
| 22. A. stepped in | B. came over | C. ran off | D. held on |
| 23. A. move | B. test | C. gathering | D. visit |
| 24. A. Eventually | B. Unfortunately | C. Consequently | D. Obviously |
| 25. A. curing | B. defending | C. raising | D. hearing |
| 26. A. donation | B. connection | C. assessment | D. commitment |
| 27. A. surprised | B. disappointed | C. excited | D. worried |
| 28. A. struggle | B. urgency | C. accident | D. tension |
| 29. A. more effective | B. more helpful | C. quieter | D. easier |
| 30. A. communicate | B. survive | C. compete | D. follow |
| 31. A. find out | B. take on | C. hand out | D. pass on |
| 32. A. protection | B. recovery | C. benefit | D. support |
| 33. A. pleasant | B. necessary | C. meaningful | D. challenging |
| 34. A. hired | B. interviewed | C. trusted | D. recommended |
| 35. A. volunteers | B. teachers | C. witnesses | D. participants |
| 36. A. brief | B. secret | C. consistent | D. smooth |
| 37. A. gradually | B. desperately | C. hurriedly | D. naturally |
| 38. A. overcome | B. devoted | C. accomplished | D. advocated |
| 39. A. smiles | B. atmosphere | C. signs | D. applause |
| 40. A. included | B. understood | C. needed | D. recognized |

第二节（共10小题；每小题1.5分，满分15分）

阅读下面短文，在空白处填入适当的内容（1个单词）或括号内单词的正确形式。

版权所有©正确教育 侵权必究！

The 2020 Nobel Peace Prize 41_____ (go) to the UN World Food Programme (WFP) on Friday, 9 October 2020. The agency was recognized for its efforts to fight hunger, for its contribution to 42_____ (improve) conditions for peace in conflict-affected areas and for acting as a driving force to prevent the use of hunger 43_____ a weapon of war and conflict. The efforts of WFP focus on emergency assistance, development aid and special operations, two thirds of 44_____ are made in conflict-affected countries. In those countries, people are three times more likely to suffer poor nutrition 45_____ those living in countries without conflict do.

David Beasley, WFP Executive Director, said the 46_____ (announce) made by the Norwegian Nobel Committee turned the global spotlight on the 690 million people 47_____ (expose) to severe levels of food insecurity. "Every one of them has the right to live peacefully and without hunger."

Mr. Beasley also noted that the Nobel Peace Prize was not 48_____ (simple) WFP's. He said, "WFP works closely with governments, organizations and individuals whose love for helping hungry people equals 49_____ (we). We could not possibly help anyone without them. And the daily work of our members 50_____ (drive) by our core values of integrity(诚实正直) and humanity."

第三部分 写作（共两节，满分35分）

第一节 短文改错（共10小题；每小题1分，满分10分）

假定英语课上老师要求同桌之间交换修改作文，请你修改你同桌写的以下作文。文中共有10处语言错误，每句中最多有两处。每处错误仅涉及一个单词的增加、删除或修改。

增加：在缺词处加一个漏字符号(∧)，并在其下面写出该加的词。

删除：把多余的词用斜线(\)划掉。

修改：在错的词下画一横线，并在该词下面写出修改后的词。

注意：1. 每处错误及其修改均仅限一词；

2. 只允许修改10处，多者(从第11处起)不计分。

Before the holiday, I thought about doing something meaningfully. Suddenly, I remembered that there was a lot of primary school students putting up small shops and sell red bags on the street last Spring Festival. Wanting to have a try, so I begged my father to support him. He bought some lovely red bags and small toy. For the first time in my life I begin to sell things at the gate of

the park. This experience of selling taught me the secret of communicating strangers, and I understood what hard it is for my parents to make money.

第二节 书面表达（满分25分）

某英文报将组织一场中学生英语作文比赛。请以"My Dream"为题，写一篇短文参赛。内容包括：

- 1.你的梦想是什么；
- 2.梦想产生的原因；
- 3.你打算如何实现它。

注意：

- 1.词数100左右；
- 2.可以适当增加细节，以使行文连贯。

My Dream
